

SPRING 2022

# Progress at the Park

1021 was a banner year for park improvements. Friends of Hendricks Park spent \$82,000 on direct Limprovement projects and finalized a new contract with POS to secure funding for increased seasonal staffing in 2022, with FoHP paying for two of the three new positions. And volunteering at Hendricks Park bounced back from COVID restrictions to a record 6,528 hours in 2021!

Staff and volunteers worked together in the Rhododendron Garden to revamp the Xeric Meadow and Rock Garden, the McCready Arbor area and the park's entry bed on Summit Ave. In the Native Plant Garden, they finished converting a patch of scruffy, unirrigated 'lawn' near the picnic shelter to a native meadow.

Forest restoration work extended through all 60+ acres with the most intensive efforts focused on areas from Fairmount Blvd. up to the forest saddle and beyond Lover's Loop. The picnic and maintenance areas also got some love, as blackberry removal continued in the picnic area and invasive plants were removed from near the sheds.

Infrastructure took a major leap forward in 2021 with an extension and remodel of the Hendricks Park office and the addition of a new toolshed. New curbs were installed in the Rhododendron Garden parking lot, and demolition of the old boardwalk was completed. The main walking loop of the Rhododendron Garden was thoroughly resurfaced.

Staff and volunteers planted thousands of new plants throughout Hendricks Park in 2021, with funds from both the city and FOHP. The Rhododendron Garden gained many new hybrid irises as well as donated rhododendrons of all shapes and sizes. The Native Plant Carden gained over 1000 new plants, including 100 trillium, native rhododendrons and azaleas, pacific dogwoods, bunch-



grasses and many other wildflower species. In the forest, volunteers planted 22 new Ponderosa pines, Oregon white oaks and California black oaks to help restore the canopy and mitigate climate change. Parts of the Oak Knoll were seeded with native bunchgrasses and wildflowers.

There's more. Emily Aune, operations lead for the gardens, published her second article in a national Rhododendron Society publication on azalea lace bug treatments. She also taught a propagation workshop, led several tours of the Rhododendron Garden and became a certified arborist. Way to go, Emily!

### Weed Watch

Drooping Sedge (Carex pendula) is a tall, evergreen perennial sedge introduced from Europe as an ornamental. It grows in large clumps and spreads very effectively by seed, especially in forested or shaded areas with moist soil. The long, drooping seed heads on a single plant can produce more than 20,000 seeds with a high germination rate, and digging out mature plants is hard work. If you are growing this plant, please consider removing it to protect our local forest and waterways—and keep an eye open for seedlings.



### Paula Hewitt

We are sorry to report that Paula Hewitt passed away on February 2, 2022, ending her battle with breast cancer. Paula and her husband, Ted, have served ably on the Rhododendron Garden Committee since its inception in 2014. Paula quickly took on the job of

monitoring rhododendrons for the presence of azalea lace bug to help the staff evaluate the timing and effectiveness of insecticidal soap



treatment. She also helped design the plant name plaques and helped select plants for the renovation of beds 7 and 9, which are both on the inside of the main path near the RG's west end. Last fall, she helped decide where the new Harold Greer bed should be located. She will be missed.

# Farewell, Christina!

Christina Bentrup came to Eugene as the very first Hendricks Park
Volunteer Coordinator, a position developed and jointly funded
by FoHP and POS back in November 2017. In her 4½ years, her initiative and leadership have made a welcome difference in every area
of the park. The volunteer programs in the RG and forest have doubled their number of participants despite COVID interruptions, and
Christina has initiated a program for the Native Plant Garden with a
core of loyal and dedicated gardeners. She also helped start and
supervise a seasonal forest program, supervised and mentored
interns, coordinated with contractors funded by the Friends, organized
special projects, made outreach to the community—we could go on and
on. As a result of her efforts, real progress has been made in the gardens and
in forest restoration. Christina is leaving a legacy of thriving programs in a thriving park.

While we have to admit to some wistful angst over Christina's departure, we mostly feel grateful for the time she spent at Hendricks Park and glad for the fruit and vegetable farmers of central Oregon she will support in her new role as an assistant professor with OSU's Center for Small Farms and Extension Services. We wish her the very best in her new adventure!

2 Spring 2022

## The Harold Greer Bed

Totice the large bed on the left when you enter the Rhododendron Garden from the Skyline Blvd. parking area. It contains more than two dozen newly planted rhododendrons! Formerly, this bed was full of huge sword ferns, 40 of which were replanted elsewhere in the garden. The bed was then enlarged and the soil aerated and augmented.

The new plants are associated with Harold Greer, a lifelong rhododendron expert who died last August. His father, Edgar Greer, ran a nursery in Eugene that specialized in smaller (meaning, not treesized) rhododendrons. Harold began hybridizing rhododendrons as a child and, at 22, was the youngest person to become Director of the American Rhododendron Society. He later took over the family's nursery and wrote Greer's Guide to Available Rhododendrons (1982, 3rd ed. 1996), a standard reference work. Recently, he had been helping Emily Aune identify plants in the Rhododendron Garden so they could be labeled.

The new plants, many donated by Terry Henderson of Log Cabin Nursery, comprise 14 different varieties. One, named 'Harold Greer,' was donated to the park by

Our Mission: To provide stewardship for Hendricks Park through education, restoration and community support.

Harold's wife, Nancy. 'Our First' was the first rhododendron the Greer nursery sold. and 'Kimberly' is an awardwinning plant of Edgar's. Ted Hewitt and Gordon Wylie, rhododendron enthusiasts and members of the Eugene Chap-

ter of the American Rhododendron Society, have been generous with their advice on plant choice and placement. A rock with a plaque identifying the bed in honor of Harold Greer is planned.

— Christine Goldherg 🥮







News from the Park Bench



### Three Seasonal Workers

This year, thanks to a very generous dona-I tion, Friends of Hendricks Park is funding two seasonal workers and partially funding, with POS, a third. Seth Eddy, last year's seasonal worker in the Rhododendron Garden, is back again continuing his excellent work. This year he is joined by new hire Mila Butler. In the forest, FoHP renewed and expanded last year's inaugural forest seasonal position. These shoes are ably filled in 2022 by Lauren Carney, who arrives with extensive experience in working with plants and people. Lauren, who uses "they" pronouns, loves working in the forest. Half-time from February through June, they are applying on-the-ground enthusiasm to mapping and removing invasive plants throughout the forest.

Every Saturday, Lauren leads a small volunteer group called the Forest Keepers for special projects and work in sensitive areas. To join Lauren on a Saturday, 9 am to noon, visit our website: https://friendsofhendrickspark.org/ activities, or contact Emily Aune (EAune@eugene-or.gov)

# Thank You for a Very Successful Fundraiser!

In the fall of 2021, in recognition of the 20th birthday of Friends of Hendricks Park, we initiated a 'Birthday Match' fund drive for Hendricks Park Forest—the area of the park that gave rise to the Friends organization. The drive was kick-started by a donation that would match gifts up to \$25,000. We are delighted to report that, thanks to our generous supporters, there is currently \$54,000 in the Birthday Fund. Friends of Hendricks Park plans to allocate \$30,000 toward invasive plant removal in the forest and to reserve \$24,000 for the forest's saddle area, where redevelopment is currently in the early planning stage.



# Volunteer Spotlight

South Eugene High School senior Maciej Bownik has been volunteering in Hendricks Park for more than a year, both in the Native Plant Garden and the forest, where he has led independent volunteer events with the Forest Keepers. He enjoys the outdoor work so much that he has chosen Hendricks Park for his Eagle Scout Project, which requires that Scouts "demonstrate leadership while participating in a project for the welfare of the community." Maciej says, "I love working with other people in the park, pulling ivy, planting natives, being a small part of a beautiful place."

4 Spring 2022

### New and Renewing Friends of Hendricks Park

On behalf of the FoHP Board, thank you to the many people who contribute financially to our organization. Your donation allows us to fulfill our mission in Hendricks Park.

Donors from 10/18/21 through 4/18/22

#### Benefactors

Anonymous (2) Sandra Austin Jane Beeghly Elizabeth & Brad Copeland Mathews & Sondra Fish Erik Fisher Rachel Foster & Randy McGowen Barbara Gates Susan Macomson Family Lisa Pomranky Susan Posner (Lane Forest Products) Helen Reed Reed Family Foundation Jack Viscardi & Terry West

#### Guarantors

Kevin & Irene Alltucker Svevo Brooks David & Ann Fidangue Harris Hoffman & Joan Gray Karen Kaplan Elizabeth & Frank Koch Diane McCully Andrew Craig McIvor James Northrop

Shelley Poticha

John Volmert

Mackay Sohiberg

Filen Abel John Alcott & Beth Hunt Paula Andrews Horstmann

#### Special Thanks

for the Oregon Community Foundation Grant from "The Hendricks Park Native Plant Garden Fund" (Blakely) and to our Anonymous Donor!

Sustaining Anonymous Ion Anderson Brian & Polly Caughey Daniel & Valerie Close Mathias Craig Susan & Douglas Daniell A.J. & Adriana Giustina Dan Giustina Maggie Gontrum James Hannah & Kaarin Knudsen Robert Homer & Polly Ashworth David & Catherine Johnson Alison & Andrew Lewis Videy Lundgreen Jennifer Mackey Nathan Markowitz & Jill Henderson Scott Pope

Sponsoring

Alan Zelenka & Susan Smith

Marvin & Carolyn Berkman Howard Bonnett & Judith

Marcia & Geoff Gordon Robin & Mark Gredlagin Gurumukh CPA Patricia Gwartney Chris Hazen & Cindy Chan John Heritage Ted Hewitt Marcia & David Hilton Susan Hoffman Richard Jones Sue Anne Kelley Stephan Kevan Eunice Kiaer David Kolb & Anne Niemiec Richard larson & Rarbara Cowan Jerry Lidz & Melinda Grier Gary Lobisser & Lou Vijayaker Alice & Carolyn Manley Keith & Peg Monfort John & Kelley Moriarty Robin & Natalie Newlove Irwin Noparstak & Joan Bayliss Theodore & Laramie Palmer Mit & Carole Quam Josh & Nancy Reckord Alan Reeder

June Brooks & Dan Kave

Peggy Dame & Jay Buckley

Riccardo & Paula Coen

Susan & James Douglas

Robert Decker

Judith Eisen

Art Farley

larry Pried

Skowron

lim & Mary Gent

Lynn Frohnmayer

Richard Gelger & Elizabeth

David & Hannah Goldrich

John Gordon & Sherry Paine

Sara Robertson Linda Sage Jay Silverman & Diane Bolte-Silverman Becky & Rodney Slade Marva Slowinski Sleven Sollesz & Ditte Lokon Franklin Stahl Chris Stehhins Steven Stwertka & Alexis Norelle Charles & Vicky Swanson Rob Thallon & Dec Etzwiler Gusan Trant Richard Weick Charles Zachem & Christine Kollmorgen

# Family &

**Friends** Larry Abel & Susan Sutton Ann Bettman Edward Black & Geraldine Moreno-Black Tree Bresson Doris Burkland Sara Van Dyck Chesluk David Condon lames (nons Fdel Davenport Barbara Davis & Clay Trey Imfeld Alan Dickman Virginia Donohue Jim & Dottie Dougher Nancy Peacocke Fadley Judith Fernandes Della Fisher Sarah Fraser

Joel & Shannon Ford

Micole Freedman

Howard Griffiths & Deirdee Condon Pete & Laura Gribskov Elisabeth Hall David Hammer & Katherine Danforth Saman & Sarah Harrisongkram Andrea Heid Barbara Hendrel Evelyn Hess James Hill Deborah & Glenn Hoenig Richard & Johnn Hoffman Jill Hubbard & William Griffiths Theresa & Bob Jones Susan Kilber Steven King Deborah Krakauer Hillary Kyablue Mike Leckie Robert Lipschitz & Ellen Eischen Steve Longfin Jeanne Maasch Sandra Martin Gary Griffin & Stephanis Midkiff Irena Cleland & Robert MacConnell Duncan & Jane McDonald Larry McQueen Margaret Malsch James Meacham Christine & David Nordenson Nancy & John O'Connor Kamala & Michael Quale

Lesley & Ralph Mooney Alice Parman Walter Petty Sharon Poticha Mariory Ramey Michael Reaves & Cherie Bynum Jared Rubin & Penny Salus Denise & Louis Rubinstein Charles Ruiz Peter Saraceno Karen Seidel Trygve Sletteland Harry & Mary Storr Keith & Sharon Tabor Peter Tag & Sandy Glaudin Nathaniel Teich Paul & Susan Timmins Esther & Gary Tepfer Kim & Jim Toner Doug & Emily Toomey Ethan Trachtenberg Andrew Iraisman Dralyn Van Ness Walnut Street Co-op Alice Walsch Paul Weill Ray & Fixie Welden Daniel Weltanski & Paula Rini Michael Young & Cynthia Wenks

Rick Minor & Kathryn Toepel

#### Memorial Commemorations

In Memory of Vic Sabin by Stephanie Midkilf

Thanks to all our contributors — we regret any omissions or errors.

ANNUAL MEMBERSHIP DUES  Senior/student/limited income \$20 Individual \$30 Family/household \$50 Sponsor/business \$100 Sustaining \$250 Guarantor \$500 Benefactor \$1,000 Other amount \$	ENDOWMENT FUND \$ Rhododendron Garden  Native Plant Garden  Forest Endowment  General Endowment	TOTAL ENCLOSED \$
	PERSONAL INFORMATION	
ADDITIONAL CONTRIBUTIONS \$  Forest restoration  Native Plant Garden  Rhododendron Garden  Unrestricted gift  Memorial/commemorative gifts	address city, state, zip	
Friends of Hendricks Park P.O. Box 3784, Eugene OR 97403-0784	e-mail  Contributions are tax deductible to the e:	xtent permitted by law. Tax ID #93-1330075

News from the Park Bench 5



Friends of Hendricks Park P.O. Box 3784 Eugene, OR 97403-0784 NONPROFIT ORG US POSTAGE PAID EUGENE OR PERMIT NO. 17

Board of Directors
Erik Fisher, President
Sandra Austin
Sveov Brooks
Bob Bumstead
Val Close
Beth Copeland
Art Farley
Rachel Foster
Christine Goldherg
David Moon
Walter Petty
Lorraine Vijayakar

Newsletter by Rachel Foster Linda Sage Svevo Brooks Erik Fisher Christine Goldberg and Beneda Design

### Volunteer Opportunities

To sign up and to see current COVID-related practices, visit https://friendsofhendrickspark.org/ activities.

Free the Forest 9 a.m. to noon. Meet at the F.M.Wilkins Picnic Shelter

- Saturday, April 30, 2022
- Saturday, June 4, 2022

#### Rhododendron Garden Work Parties

Every Tuesday, 9 a.m. to noon. Park in the lot at the top of the garden, at 1800 Skyline Blvd. Meet at the office, below the restrooms.

# Native Plant Garden Work Parties

Every Thursday, 1 p.m. to 4 p.m. Meet at the F.M.Wilkins Picnic Shelter.

### Hendricks Park Tours

Tour are 1-2 hours long. Meet at the F.M. Wilkins Picnic Shelter, 2200 Summit Ave. Signup is available at http://friendsofhendrickspark.org.

- May 15, 1 p.m. Emily Aune: Walk the paths of the Rhododendron Garden with Hendricks Park's lead gardener.
- May 22, 1 p.m. Steven Yeager: Botanically Speaking. Tour the Native Plant Garden with a field botanist. Learn to identify and use edible and medicinal plants with one of the Northwest's preeminent herbal educators.
- June 5, 1 p.m. Elizabeth Starr Lilly: Kalapuya Ways. Learn about cultural practices of the Kalapuya from an instructor at Singing Creek Educational Center and longtime student of indigenous people.
- June 19 at 7 a.m. Donna Albino and Mieko Aoki: Birding. Join this early morning park stroll and learn bird identification through observation of field markings, behavior and songs.